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PRESIDENT’S PREVIEW:- 
 
Sometimes during our lives, we manage to shoot ourselves in the foot.  A few years ago when we downsized our 
house, I reckon I did just that. 
  
Along with the boxes of ‘things‘ we got rid of at the time I found that I had 5 suits and around 40 ties, which I hated 
wearing anyway. As I was now retired I figured I needed only to keep 1 suit and 3 or 4 ties, so the excess suits and 
ties made a quick exit into a charity shop as a donation. Suddenly I’m now realizing my decision to unload them was 
not a good one, as many of us would find as we push towards the octogenarian borders. 
The reason being that I have had, in the past year or so, had to don the old suit for the 7 or 8 funerals I have 
attended and its excessive use is becoming a bit much for it and it’s showing its age.  So, I shall now have to buy a 
new suit, which in some strange way convinces me I did shoot myself in the foot after all. 
  
Although not as yet occupying the chair of Holden’s C.E.O., I would take this opportunity on behalf of our 
committee and members to welcome Mark Bernhard, recently appointed to this role by Stefan Jacoby, G.M. head 
of International Operations and to wish Mark every success as Holden’s C.E.O. Mark is the first Aussie born boss 
appointed in twenty-five years and we look forward, hopefully, to having him as our Christmas meeting guest 
speaker. Mark’s C.V. is available on Holden and Holden Retiree’s websites. 
  
Our guest speaker at the March luncheon is Marc McInnes, ex Holden public relations, who, as you will recall, has 
previously spoken at our luncheon meeting, and whose Bio appears on our website. Marc’s story is centred around 
four generations of the Holden family and he points out the fact that as ‘Holden’ was the first original brand name 
introduced by the G.M. Corporation, this was quite a testimony to the Holden family – and so now the Holden 
family can rest peacefully, knowing that with the monumental changes now taken in Holden’s structure and 
direction, the ‘Holden’ brand name will live on. 
  
Cheers, 
John Leigh 
President – H.R.C. 

 

PEOPLE MAGAZINE: 

Members who have access to email should register their address, if they have not already done so, in order that they 
will receive the People magazine promptly each quarter. The publication dates for People magazine mean that the 
hard copies available at the meeting will always be almost three months out of date. 
 

NEW MEMBERS 

We welcome two new members to the Club: 

- Kin Cheong, Engineering and Program Management, FB 
- Mario Raphael, Engineering Drawing Office, FB 
- Virren Allen, Engineering, FB 

Please make our new members welcome! 



 

 

 

Deaths notified since our last Newsletter 

Harry Boylan (Finance, FB).  Although not a member, John advised that Dr Cooper (ex-Dandenong and FB) had 
passed away, aged 98. John Edge (Sales/Mktg), David Neale (Logistics and Finance), R.M.Bell (Eng), E. Taylor 
(Eng) 

 

We have occasionally heard from members who would like to come to a meeting but were too infirm to come by 
themselves. If any members know of others in this situation, or are willing to help out by picking up these members 
and bringing them to the meeting, would they please notify a Committee member or send an email to 
secretary@hrc.org.au? For a list of those currently offering lifts, please see the “Next Meeting” section at the end of 
the newsletter. 
 
APOLOGIES: 
 

Apologies for the 04 Dec 2014 meeting were: 
 
Peter Murray 
George Saaty 
Fred Jamison 
Ernie Tamburrini 
Ian Watson 
Peter Drew 
Ted Bryant 
Walter Scott 
Jenny Mantas 
Luigi Trubiani 
Bryan Fitzgibbon 

Jenny Murray 
Stewart Underwood 
Russ Kennewell 
Rob Newton 
Dorothy Godley 
Graeme Beere 
Ron West 
Ed Matthews 
Tony Mele 
Lyle Mansfield 
Phil Fitzgibbon 

Kevin Huckel 
Frank Fagarazzi 
Marg Weyl-Willett 
Brian Alexander 
Ian Hutchings 
Robert Allen 
Ed Orme 
Peter Lukey 
Malcolm Colquhoun 
Bruce Scott 
Noel Cyrill 

 

Apologies for the March, 2015 meeting should be sent to the Secretary, secretary@hrc.org.au, or 03 9885 6067, at 
least a day prior to the meeting, and they will be recorded on the booking sheets so all can see them. Apologies 
on the day are difficult to handle reliably, and your committee asks for your support in providing them before the day 
of the meeting. Please don‟t ask for an apology to be listed permanently. 

LAST MEETING (04 Dec, 2014 - Our 142nd Lunch – 200 attendees) 

On 04 December, 2014, the meeting of around 200 members at the Mulgrave Country Club started at 12:30 with 
President John Leigh welcoming our members and our guest George Svigos (our speaker). 
 

GUEST SPEAKER – George Svigos 
Following lunch, John introduced our speaker, George Svigos, Holden's Executive 
Director of Corporate Affairs.  He particularly thanked George for stepping in at short 
notice, following the sudden departure of the then M.D. Gerry Dorizas who was our 
advertised speaker. George was accompanied by Erin Essex, our Holden contact 
and 'lifeline'. 

George Svigos was appointed to the role of Executive Director – Corporate Affairs in 
November, 2013. 
George has an impressive breadth and depth of experience and, prior to beginning 
at Holden, held the position of General Manager of Public Affairs for Energy 
Australia. In this role he led internal and external communications, media relations 
and community relations.  Prior to this, George was Head of Corporate Affairs for 
Personal Banking at the National Australia Bank and Head of Communications for 
the Office of the Premier of Victoria. Whilst in government, George also held the role 
of Chief of Staff to the Minister for Manufacturing. 
 
 George reports directly to the Holden Chairman and Managing Director 

.---ooo--- 

As a brief summary, George's message was about the Transition from a manufacturing company to a Sales only 
company.  Intrinsic in this is the need to preserve the passion and commitment of Holden buyers for the brand. 
Holden's target, acknowledged as being very tough, is to get back to Number One in customer and dealer 
satisfaction, all by 2020. New and exciting products will be added by 2016. 

mailto:secretary@hrc.org.au
mailto:secretary@hrc.org.au


 

 

George also updated us on the progress of the necessary steps to get to the final company structure, including EBA 
negotiations, employee transition, property status and government action. 

 His presentation slides are shown below and are largely self-explanatory. 

        

         

          

The ever popular Door Prize Raffle was then drawn, with Holden supplying the gifts for the lucky winners. John 
reminded members that Holden had also supplied a new vehicle for their inspection. This time it was a VF 'Craig 
Lowndes' model, available for viewing at the front steps.We thank Holden for their continued support through these 
difficult times for them.  
 
The meeting closed at 15:10. 



 

 

Some very happy faces at the 2014 Christmas Lunch! 

         

 

         

 
GM HOLDEN APPOINTS CHAIRMAN AND MANAGING DIRECTOR; ANNOUNCES 24 MAJOR 
VEHICLE LAUNCHES BY 2020  

Mark Bernhard returns to Holden  

Holden to deliver product onslaught  
Mark Bernhard will return to Holden as Chairman and Managing Director, General Motors (GM) Executive 
Vice President and President of GM International, Stefan Jacoby, announced today.  
Mr Bernhard began his career in the automotive industry at Holden in 1986, undertaking senior finance 
roles across GM‟s global operations, over the past four decades. He is a former CFO of GM Holden and 
his current position is Vice President and CFO of Shanghai GM.  
Mr Jacoby said that given his background and experience, Mr Bernhard is the right person to lead GM 
Holden.  
“Mark‟s knowledge of GM Holden, our region and GM‟s global operations will serve him well in his new 
role,” Mr Jacoby said.  
“He will champion the ongoing transition of GM Holden to a National Sales Company and the repositioning 
of the Holden brand for long-term growth and profitability.”  
Mr Bernhard briefly visited Australia today to speak with GM Holden dealers and will take up his new role 
in the third quarter this year. He will succeed GM Holden Interim Managing Director and CFO Jeff Rolfs.  
“I want to thank Jeff for taking on leadership of GM Holden on an interim basis. Once the transition with 
Mark is complete, Jeff will continue to play an important role at GM Holden as CFO,” Mr Jacoby said.  
Mr Jacoby also announced details of Holden‟s major new vehicle launch program, delivering 24 major new 
vehicle launches and 36 new powertrain combinations over the next five years.  
“GM is investing significantly to broaden the Holden product portfolio and deliver world-class vehicles,” Mr 
Jacoby said.  
“Holden is accessing GM‟s global operations to assemble its biggest and best ever product line-up. This 
new model onslaught will ensure Holden has world-class products in every major segment – a true 
customer-driven product strategy.  



 

 

 
“While I can‟t reveal all the details, I can say that Holden will debut an all-new Barina Spark in the first 
quarter of 2016, launch a global Captiva replacement and another all-new, world-class SUV to ensure 
comprehensive offerings in the crucial SUV market segment.  
“Supporting this product onslaught is the bold, new Let’s Go There brand campaign and an ongoing 
commitment to achieving best-practice customer service.”  
Today‟s announcements demonstrate GM‟s commitment to Holden and reveal further details about 
Holden‟s long term strategy. In the past 12 months, Holden has also announced:  

 

lden vehicles will continue to be tuned and tested for Australian conditions and customers with the 
retention of the famous Lang Lang Proving Ground in Victoria;  

  

-third of Holden‟s future product portfolio will be sourced from Europe;  

-generation large car; and  

 
 
Mark Bernhard Biography:  
Mark Bernhard is currently vice president and chief financial officer of Shanghai GM in Shanghai, China, a 
position he has held since November 2011. He also was a member of the GM-SAIC joint venture‟s 
Executive Committee.  
Mark began his GM career with GM Holden in 1986, holding various positions in the Finance function.  
He relocated to Zurich, Switzerland, in 1996 as Manager of Budgets and Consolidation for the then GM 
International Operations. In 1998, Mark was appointed Director of Financial Reporting and Analysis for 
GM International Operations in Detroit. Two years later, he took on the role of Director of Special Projects 
at GM Asia Pacific in Singapore, working on the acquisition of Daewoo Motor Company.  
In 2002, Mark became Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Shanghai GM. He was appointed 
Chief Financial Officer of the GM China Group in 2005. He returned to Australia in 2007 as CFO and 
Executive Director of Finance for GM Holden, navigating the global financial crisis.  
Mark has a Bachelor of Business (accounting) degree from Monash University, as well as a Master‟s 
degree in Business Administration from Deakin University. He is an FCPA with CPA Australia and a 
graduate of the Australian Institute of Company Directors (AICD).  
Mark received the Silver Magnolia Award from the Shanghai Municipal Government, which is given to 
expatriates for their contribution to the economic development of the city. He also received the 2014 
Australia China Alumni Award for Banking and Finance.  

NGV CAR SHOW 

Shifting Gear: Design, Innovation and the Australian Car presents some of our most iconic vehicles as objects of art 
and design. In a first for an Australian art institution, the National Gallery of Victoria (Fed. Square ground floor 
Gallery) will host an exhibition of cars from March 5

th
 to July 12

th
,  2015.  

This exhibition celebrates Australia‟s important and proud history of automobile design and engineering and reflects 
on the heyday of the Australian car industry. It also looks to the future of the automobile industry in this country and 
the shift from manufacturing, which has primarily serviced a local market, to being a global contributor through 
specialist expertise. 

Around 23 Australian designed cars will be on show with their designers drawings and art work. These include Phil 
Zmood's HQ GTS Coupe, the Lew Brandt's designed 1934 Ford Coupe Utility, Richard Ferlazzo's EFIJY coupe 
showcar, the Hartnett, a 1938 Pontiac All-Enclosed Coupe (Sloper), the Torana GTR-X concept car, Holden 
Hurricane, the Bowell brothers sports car, Ford Falcon GT, Valiant Charger E49, Gary Cooper's Elfin sports racer, 
the Ron Tauranac designedRepco Brabham F1 car, Australia's first production car, Herbert Thompson's 1901 steam 
car and Harley Tarrants 1906 car. It is also understood that Holden will have the new Buick Avenir concept car on 
show, this will be the first time the car is on show in Australia. 

This will be a unique opportunity to see these historic vehicles and their design documentation, much of it from 
private collectors and the RMIT Design archive. Details can be found on the National Gallery of Victoria website. 

Norm Darwin 

 



 

 

RETIREES IN OTHER STATES:- 
Gold Coast Retirees September Lunch  
The Gold Coast lunch was held in Carmody's restaurant at the Southport Sharks Club in November, 2014.  
A great time was had by all and if there any retirees visiting the Gold Coast we would like them to feel free to join us 
for our lunch or even contact us to get together socially. 
 
West Australian Retirees November Lunch 

 

Our West Australian colleagues continue to meet quarterly. 
The photo below was taken at the Fremantle Sailing Club on 
Thursday, 11th December when they enjoyed a Christmas 
lunch with their ladies. The group from the left is Colin 
Cornish, Helen Wornes, Bonnie Thompson, Norm 
Thompson, Brian Leavey, Trever Wornes, Sue Williams, 
Barbara Cornish, and John Churack. 

 

 

 
SUBSCRIPTIONS: 
 
It is now start of 2015 and outstanding subscriptions ($5.00 per year) should be paid to the 
treasurer to ensure you are financial to the end of 2015! 

Please make cheques payable to Holden Retirees‟ Club, and mail them to The Treasurer, Holden Retirees Club, 1 
Glenwood Ave, Beaumaris, VIC, 3193. Alternatively, you may pay your subscription by direct bank transfer to: 
Holden Retirees' Club, Bendigo Bank BSB 633-000, A/C No. 138 299 151. You can do this by computer or at a 
Bendigo Bank branch, but you MUST include your name in the transaction details / deposit slip reference block, or 
we will not know who the money came from. 

 
MEMBERS’ MEMORIES PAGE:- 
 
There is now a new addition to our web site, the Members‟ Memories area. It is listed on the Main Menu bar, with a 
drop down menu for various categories. 
The pages are intended to be "A repository for privately held photographs of Holden people and things, 
personal recollections and untold history".  We want to copy those photos you have in the back of a drawer 
somewhere, or your reminiscences of all things Holden, funny or sad or just plain history. 

Some of our regular contributors have set the ball rolling, with interesting things such as “The Great Kangaroo Hunt”, 
“The Saga of the Saab Turbo Commodore”, photos of the construction of the Proving Ground and much more. But 
we still need your help to make this a meaningful collection.  We do not intend to put the Libraries or the Newspapers 
out of action, so we do not really want things published elsewhere unless they are particularly rare or otherwise 
unavailable. 

So browse through the items already loaded and you will get a taste for the type of things we are looking for, and I 
hope, be inspired to dig out your stuff and send it to us.  Any originals will be scanned and returned to you (we will 
bear reasonable costs incurred) although items already scanned are very welcome. 

Please send items to Neil Pogson at treasurer@hrc.org.au , 
Or to: 
Neil Pogson 
1 Glenwood Ave 
Beaumaris 3193 

http://www.hrc.org.au/retirees/memories-index
mailto:treasurer@hrc.org.au


 

 

  

 

THE REAL FX  HOLDEN  - Origin of  The Nickname               by Warwick Bryce 

 Unfortunately, all first model Holdens have become colloquially known as the FX. This is not correct as it only 
applies to the 1953 builds. Over the years there has been much speculation as to the origin of the designation FX 
including claims by car dealers 

1
 that they coined it to distinguish the first models from the subsequent FJ series in 

used car. Others speculated since the following models were F series the first one must have been as well, so X 
must represent the unknown letter.   

 As it turns out we are lucky to have within our ranks those who have known the real origin of FX  all along, but 
have chosen to keep quiet about it. Fortunately, I got a whisper 

2
 of this and with a bit of coaxing had the story 

related first hand to me 
3  

about 10 years ago. 

Basically it goes:-   

 A serious field problem with durability of the front suspension started to become evident on the first model 
Holdens. These used lever action shock absorbers incorporated into the upper wish-bones and mounted on the front 
cross member. A new front suspension based on direct acting telescopic shock absorbers was planned, but with 
delay to the introduction of FJ and worsening field problem it was decided to introduce the new Front Cross member 
as a running change to the 48 - 215 series early in 1953. As this was a substantial change involving not only the 
cross member but also including springs, wishbones and fasteners quite a lot of new parts were required. In 1952 
during preparation of a parts list for experimental build of test cars, the drawing office pencilled FX on to the new 
parts list to identify it. Subsequently, Engineering personnel would refer to 48-215s as having or not having the FX 
fix. 

 Therefore FX was an unofficial designation coined by the Drawing Office with F standing for Front and X for 
Cross member to distinguish the last of the first 48 – 215 models with the new suspension.    

 It is reasonable to speculate that the Spare Parts and Service departments picked up on the FX nick-name when 
discussing the fix with Engineering, which then, in time, spread to the Dealers.  

 I have subsequently passed this information on to Holden historians Norm Darwin and Don Loffler, who have both 
incorporated it in their books 

4 & 5
. Don has done a bit more research with people involved which confirms the origin 

and reveals FX did not appear in car advertisements until 1960 
5
, eight years after the Drawing Office coined it.  

 You could say that the myth has been busted. Additionally, if anyone has more information please let‟s hear it. 
  Thanks, 
  Warwick Bryce 
  Ashburton  
  03 98859159 
  

Acknowledgements: 
 1
 Holden 48 - 215  Wikipedia the free Encyclopedia; 

2
 Sam Davis; 

3
 Bruce Arnold; 

 
4
 100 years of GM in Australia  by Norm Darwin; 

5
 She's a beauty by Don Loffler  

 
ooo000OOO000ooo 

OUR NEXT MEETING is on THURSDAY 05 March 2015 

This is the first meeting for 2015, so come along and catch up with your mates! 

 
Members are reminded that unless you are also a member of the MCC, you must sign in when entering the Club. 
You may do this at the front desk, or preferably, in the Mulgrave Room immediately after paying your Lunch fee. The 
Lunch fees will be collected just inside the door of The Mulgrave Room. 

  
DOORS OPEN AT 11:30 AM; MEETING STARTS AT 12:30 PM.   

  
If you arrive earlier, you may care to have some refreshment in one of the Club's other rooms while you wait. 

  
Come along and enjoy a great meal in pleasant company! 

There will be two delicious courses for $22.50. Menu will be:- 

 Main course, 

 Desert 

 Tea or Coffee 



 

 

The Mulgrave Room at the Mulgrave Country Club, 
Cnr Wellington and Jells Roads, Wheelers Hill, Victoria, Melways Reference 80 H 1. 
 

GUEST SPEAKER – Mark McInnes - meeting 05 March 15:- 
 
Marc McInnes joined GMH in January 1955 as a trainee body draftsman. During 18 years in 
Product Engineering he was involved in body design drafting, computer systems development 
and administrative and product planning and new model product information communication.  

Marc moved to NSW as Public Relations manager and was soon on the front line in a period of 
great change, product and industry ups and downs, and difficult and rewarding media 
challenges. He retired in 1999 after a 45 year career. 

 

 

Marc will talk to us about:- 

"The Holden Family 
 
The family that gave the car its name is a story of four generations of eldest sons and younger siblings, of 
adventurers and achievers, of devastating economic cycles and personal tragedies that plays out like a period 
drama. 
The family were influential in international trade missions, in public service as well as the establishment of cultural 
and commercial institutions, not only in south Australia but also in NSW where third generation Les Holden was one 
of Australia‟s most famous aviators in the 20s. 
Laurence Hartnett‟s autobiography has tended to overshadow the history of the Holden family leadership of the 
industry and its people we celebrate here every quarter. 
General Motors testimony to this family is reflected in the fact that Holden was the first original brand name 
introduced by the Corporation.” 
 
Come along and hear Marc's extensive research of the Holden family and their contribution to Australia. 
 

If you require a lift, please ring one of our volunteer drivers in your area: 
- Rudy Knapple  Vermont South area 9802 1795 
- Bruce Naylor  Mt. Waverley area 9803 2869 
- Fred Jamieson  Balwyn area 9836 4184 
- Hugh Healey  Berwick area  9769 5546 
-  Ted Bryant San Remo area 0428 123206 
- Dorothy Godley Mornington Peninsular 5987 2575 

NDS 
 

 
 

VFACTS   YTD   November  2014: 
  

  TOP TEN MARQUE YTD 
   YTD Nov-14 Market Share 

1 Toyota Total 184,487 18.15% 

2 Holden Total 98,341 9.67% 

3 Hyundai Total 92,354 9.08% 

4 Mazda Total 91,973 9.05% 

5 Ford Total 73,767 7.26% 

6 Mitsubishi Total 61,199 6.02% 

7 Nissan Total 60,154 5.92% 

8 VW Total 50,262 4.94% 

9 Subaru Total 37,071 3.65% 

10 Honda Total 29,240 2.88% 

    



 

 

 
 
 

Annual Donations to Charity. 

The Club has again donated our excess funds to six different Charities, totalling $2,500. This is the same amount as 
we were able to donate last year.  

The Breakdown is as follows: 

The Leukaemia Foundation                                                   $500 

The Baker IDI Heart And Diabetes Institute             $500 

The Royal Flying Doctor Service                                        $400 

Hazel Hawk Alzheimer‟s Research and Care Fund              $400 

Prostate Cancer Foundation of Aust.                                  $400 

McGrath Foundation (Breast Cancer Care)                          $300 

                Total                                                                  $2,500 

  
AUTOMOTIVE TECHNOLOGY HUB AT CROWN PROMINADE  
From March 10 – 12 
 
SAE-A is hosting an Automotive Technology Hub at Crown Promenade from March 10-12, which is set to be a 
fantastic event! We are expecting around 70 international delegates to attend, including around 20 from Hyundai.  
 
Attached is a media release outlining the activities occurring across these three days.  
 
You can also find out more here: www.apac.com.au 
  
I would like to extend to HRC members a special price of $1340 for the three days, which is a saving of $310 on the 
member price and $550 off the full price! Registration includes three days of conferences, a gala ministerial dinner, 
business matching meetings and access to the automotive technology supplier showcase. All your members need to 
do is quote that they are an HRC member. 
  
Should you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact me! 
  
Many thanks and regards, 
Natalie. 
  
Natalie Roberts 
Executive Director 
Society of Automotive Engineers – Australasia 
www.saea.com.au 
  

Media Release 

The Must-Attend Automotive Technology Event of 2015 
Presenting future vehicle technologies and the future of personal mobility in Australia and across the globe 
at the Automotive Engineering Technology Hub. 

About the Cars of Tomorrow Conference 

As the world powers towards new and exciting energy options, autonomous and connected vehicles and multi-modal 
transport, as many questions are being raised as are being answered about what the future of automotive and 
mobility will look like. The 2015 Cars of Tomorrow conference will comprehensively explore these questions and 
developments during the full day conference on March 12. 

For the fourth year running, The Cars of Tomorrow conference will bring together automotive industry experts and 
stakeholders to explore the current and most pressing themes for the industry, both locally and overseas. Although 

https://www.bakeridi.edu.au/
http://www.apac.com.au/
http://www.saea.com.au/


 

 

naturally viewing issues from an Australian perspective, the industry is determinedly global and so have been the 
presentations, panels, discussions, ideas and delegates at each event. 

Hosted by the SAE-A, AutoCRC and Future Climate Australia, The Cars of Tomorrow conference will be run in 
conjunction with APAC, held at the Crown Promenade Hotel, Melbourne Australia.  

The conference features an impressive line-up of local and international presenters.  
Transport Energy Analyst for the International Energy Agency, Tali Trigg, will be presenting on „Future Fuels and 
Technology,‟ their likely scenarios and timelines.‟  
Phil Gott, Senior Director of IHS Automotive in the USA will be leading discussions on „Future Mobility,‟ rethinking 
how we move people and goods.  

Other conference presenters include John Boesel, President and CEO of CALSTART in California, USA; Garry 
Connelly, Deputy President of the FIA Institute in Australia; and Professor Chris Ryan, Director of the Victorian Eco-
Innovation Lab, Australia. 

To find out more about the conference presenters, visit the event website at wired.ivvy.com/event/CoTC15 .  

To register, visit www.apac18.com.au. Registration to APAC includes entry to the Cars of Tomorrow Conference.  

 

http://wired.ivvy.com/event/CoTC15
http://www.apac18.com.au/

